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 Draft Corrective Action Permit 
 for 

Kaba Ilco Corporation 
400 Jeffreys Road 

Rocky Mount, North Carolina 
EPA ID Number: NCD 045 646 924 

 
A draft Post-Closure Permit has been prepared for Kaba Ilco Corporation under the Federal Resource 
Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA). North Carolina has been authorized by the United States 
Environmental Protection Agency to administer RCRA including the Hazardous and Solid Waste 
Amendments (HSWA) of 1984. The State has determined that Kaba Ilco’s proposed activities as 
identified in the Part B Permit Renewal Application satisfies the full intent of the North Carolina 
Hazardous Waste Management Rules and Solid Waste Management Act as amended.  When finalized, 
this permit issued by the State of North Carolina will constitute a complete permit under the Federal 
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. 
 
Kaba Ilco has been in operation since 1974 and produces a variety of security products, primarily keys, 
lock mechanisms and associated components. A former surface impoundment was operated from 1977 
until 1981 and used for the storage and evaporation of electroplating wastewater. The impoundment was 
closed in 1986 by excavation, stabilization, and reburial of contaminated soil. A reinforced concrete was 
installed. Residual groundwater contamination is being remediated with a pump and treat system.  
Annual groundwater sampling is conducted at on- and offsite monitoring wells. 
 
The North Carolina Hazardous Waste Management Rules require that the public be given a forty-five-
day period to comment on the draft modified permit.  This forty-five-day period will commence on 
Monday, July 17, 2023.  The draft permit and all data submitted by the applicant is available as part of 
the administrative record at the https://deq.nc.gov/about/divisions/waste-management/laserfiche.  
Documents may be located using the EPA ID Number: NCD049773245. 
 
A public hearing will be held at 12:30 PM on Wednesday, August 16, 2023 at the Braswell Memorial 
Library, 727 North Grace Street in Rocky Mount, North Carolina.  Attendees will have the opportunity 
to present five-minute oral statements regarding the proposed permit. Written comments may be 
submitted at the public hearing.   
 
The public may also submit comments at any time during the forty-five-day public comment period, 
which begins on Monday, July 17, 2023 and ends on Thursday, August 31, 2023.  Comments may be 
emailed to the project manager (caroline.bari@ncdenr.gov). Written comments may be presented at the 
public hearing or mailed to the following address: 
 

Mr. Adam Ulishney, Chief 
Hazardous Waste Section 
Division of Waste Management 
MSC 1646 
Raleigh, NC 27699-1646 

 
All comments received during the public comment period or at the public hearings will be considered in 
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the final permit decision.  Comments received after the public comment period end date will not be 
considered.  When a final permit decision is made to either issue or deny the permit modification, notice 
will be given to the applicant and to each person who submitted written comments or requested notice of 
the final decision. 
 
Anyone desiring additional information may contact Caroline Bari at (919) 707-8325, caroline.bari@ 
deq.nc.gov or the address listed above. 


